
 

 

EDUCATION SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 
MINUTES of the meeting held on Thursday, 4 July 2013 commencing at 10.00 am 
and finishing at 1.21 pm 
 
Present: 
 

 

Voting Members: Councillor Lynda Atkins – in the Chair 
 

 Councillor Michael Waine (Deputy Chairman) 
Councillor David Bartholomew 
Councillor Yvonne Constance 
Councillor Simon Hoare 
Councillor John Howson 
Councillor Caroline Newton 
Councillor Neil Owen 
Councillor Gill Sanders 
Councillor Val Smith 
Councillor Lawrie Stratford (In place of Councillor 
Richard Langridge) 
Mrs Sue Matthew 
 

Other Members in 
Attendance: 
 

Councillor  Johnston (for Agenda Item 7;  
Councillor Purse (for Agenda Item 7);  
Councillor Gray (for Agenda Item 7 ) 

  
Officers: 
 

 

Whole of meeting  Frances Craven, Deputy Director Education & Early 
Intervention); Roy Leach, School Organisation & 
Planning Manager; James Kanimba (Policy & 
Performance Officer, Chief Executive’s Office) Sue 
Whitehead (Chief Executive’s Office) 
 

Part of meeting 
 

 

Agenda Item Officer Attending 
5 Sue Bainbridge, Schools & Learning Manager 

 
6 Neil Darlington, Admissions & Transport Services 

Manager 
 
The Scrutiny Committee considered the matters, reports and recommendations 
contained or referred to in the agenda for the meeting and agreed as set out below.  
Copies of the agenda and reports are attached to the signed Minutes. 
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1/13 INTRODUCTION AND WELCOME  
(Agenda No. 1) 
 
Councillor Atkins welcomed members, officers and the public to this first meeting of 
the Education Scrutiny Committee. 
 

2/13 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS  
(Agenda No. 2) 
 
Apologies were received from Councillor Langridge (Councillor Stratford substituting) 
and Chris Bevan. 
 

3/13 PETITIONS AND PUBLIC ADDRESS  
(Agenda No. 4) 
 
The following requests to speak had been agreed: 
 
Item 7: Councillor Johnston;  

 Councillor Purse;  
 Councillor Gray;  
 Ian Domville;  
 Jacqueline Cook. 

 
Councillor Johnston, commented that as a newly returned Councillor he had not been 
consulted and the implications of the consultation document had not been made 
clear. He drew attention to issues in his Division and felt that the proposals were 
flawed and needed a complete rethink particularly around the lack of links with 
transport to catchment areas.  
 
Councillor Purse agreed that the consultation had not been clear and that some 
people did not realise it affected them and others were worried unnecessarily. She 
was concerned that rural communities would be hardest hit. She expressed particular 
concern over Wheatley Park School where she was a governor. She was aware of 
the very good work it did with feeder schools and worried that this would be affected 
by the changes. She queried the information about Collaborative Learning 
Partnerships. Finally she referred to the safe walking routes and commented that 
there should be some allowance for certain circumstances. Responding to a query 
from Councillor Waine she added that the Road Safety GB Guidelines were proposed 
as the criteria for a safe walking route but that there were sometimes other local 
factors and common sense had to be applied. 
 
Councillor Gray queried why an issue that was so important to people had been 
brought forward so early in the new Council term. He made 3 main points: who was 
putting forward the proposals as he had been unable to find out who they had come 
from; assessing routes against guidelines would not make unsafe routes safe and 
what was the impact on the Council’s reputation of putting these proposals forward.  
 
Ian Domville as a local parent of a child at Wallingford School but not directly affected 
by the proposals commented that the main concern was safety. He referred to 
attempts to change rules to reduce the ability to appeal on safety grounds and 
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highlighted cases at Benson and Cholsey that parents had won on appeal. He 
commented that it was ludicrous to suggest adults will accompany children. He 
further felt that the Road Safety GB Guidelines should be publically available and 
locally highlighted the Thames Path that would be flooded for 2-3 months each year 
and asked how that was considered under the Guidelines. He referred to the impact 
of the changes on schools. Finally he recognised that there were financial constraints 
on the Council but felt that there were alternatives to the proposal and that head 
teachers and governing bodies be involved in discussions about alternative means of 
provision.  
 
Jacqueline Cook, a parent with a child at John Mason  School and another due to 
start in 2014 stated that she had been involved in the Drayton Transport appeals 
which had been lost by the authority. She spoke against the proposal to reassess all 
“unsafe walking routes” from September 2014 using the guidance issued by Road 
Safety GB and referred to the wider advice issued by the Department for Education 
guidance. She highlighted paragraphs 76 and 77 of the proposals which would make 
appeals ineffectual. 
 
At this point it was agreed to vary the order of the agenda to take the Home to School 
Policy as the next item. 

 
 

4/13 PROPOSED HOME TO SCHOOL TRANSPORT POLICY 2014  
(Agenda No. 7) 
 
The Committee had before them a report on the Proposed Home to School Transport 
Policy together with a summary of the consultation responses received so far. 
 
Roy Leach, School Organisation and Planning Manager explained that the 
Collaborative Learning Partnerships had been an initiative of the previous 
Government and no longer existed. The Council was promoting collaborative 
companies. He set the proposals in the context of the wider financial position of the 
Council and the need to make savings. Proposal 5 would lead to savings of 
£300,000. Referring to slides he explained the impact of the catchment areas on 
transport in the Burford/Carterton area and for the area around Matthew Arnold 
School.  
 
Responding to questions he explained the relevance of the statutory walking 
distances and indicated that most authorities adhered to them. He explained that 
family links were considered as part of the allocation policy which gave priority to 
siblings but that this was not relevant to free home to school transport. He clarified 
the statutory responsibility to provide free home to school transport making it clear 
that this was to the nearest school with an available place. He responded to 
individual queries about how home to school transport process worked clarifying that 
it worked across county boundaries and that there was no entitlement for free 
transport post 16. Referring to historic anomalies Roy Leach acknowledged that there 
were routes that had not been checked for many years. Some had already been 
changed and it was good practice to check routes frequently as they were now doing. 
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During a question and answer session with officers the following were amongst the 
areas considered: 
 
1) A great deal of concern was expressed over the impact on rural communities with 
individual councillors referring to particular difficulties in their division. It was however 
noted that there some schools affected were in the  urban areas. 
2) In particular it was felt that paragraph 45 which excluded street lighting in terms of 
safety was urban centric and did not take into account rural settings where often 
there was no street lighting.  
3) Collaborative working between secondary and primary schools could be badly 
affected by the proposals.  
4) Doubt was cast over the level of saving that would be achieved with the changes 
likely to result in some new routes.  
5) Members discussed the use of the Road Safety GB Guidelines and sought an 
understanding of what was included. There was a general view that they should be 
applied with some consideration of local circumstances and factors. For instance the 
existence of a footpath was not proof of a safe route if at times in the year it was 
impassable due to flooding. Roy Leach explained that lack of street lighting on its 
own was not a proof of an unsafe route. The determination of a route as safe could 
be challenged both now and in the future through the appeals process. Roy Leach 
clarified how the appeals process worked. 
6) Members recognised the uncertainty due to the changing nature of schools 
provision and noted that Academies would set their own catchment areas which 
could impact on the Council under the current policy. Roy Leach confirmed that 
catchment areas would still be used for allocation to schools and would be under the 
control of the relevant admissions authorities which for academies would be the 
governing Bodies. He also confirmed that under the new proposals the nearest 
schools would include all publicly funded schools. 
7) Responding to comments Roy Leach confirmed that they were open to other 
options and would look sympathetically on suggestions that still allowed the 
necessary savings to be achieved. 
8) There was discussion of the consultation undertaken and officers explained the 
steps taken to consult which included publication on the consultation portal of the 
Council’s website, with links sent to every school, the arch diocese, parish 
councillors, Councillors and a letter to parents through the schools. The consultation 
had been extended following representations and so far 1,600 responses had been 
received. As a result of concerns over the consultation a frequently asked questions 
section had been added to the webpages. This would be extended further following 
today’s meeting. 
 
Following further extensive discussion the further points were made: 
 
9) Whilst recognising that savings needed to be made there was a view that the 
proposals caused a great deal of disturbance for the amount to be saved. 
10) Legal advice should be sought before any decision was taken to ensure that the 
consultation process did not leave the Council open to challenge, particularly in terms 
of the revised closing date being the day before the cabinet meeting thus not giving 
sufficient time for views to be properly considered. 
11) A member raised the issue of the general competence given to Council’s and 
queried whether there had been sufficient consideration of this. 
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12) It was felt that the consultation had not been sufficiently clear about who was 
affected and how. In particular there had insufficient information about the 
proportional impact on rural schools. In addition there were remaining concerns about 
whether the consultation had targeted the right people and groups and been long 
enough.  
13) There was a view from several members that the proposals had been rushed and 
that the timing was poor given the uncertainty around future provision and the 
implications to catchments, term times and school hours. 
14) It was suggested that consultations of this type needed to go directly to governors 
to ensure they were included in consultation. However despite the fact that 
consultation could be improved one member felt strongly that the decision could not 
be put off simply because it was difficult and suggested that there was a case for 
temporary deferral by Cabinet to allow proper consideration of the consultation 
responses received up to 15 July. He could not support a longer deferral as noted 
that the initial savings were already in the Council’s budget. 
 
Following a proposal by Councillor Hoare and initial discussion the Chairman 
proposed: that legal assurance be sought that the consultation process has not left 
the Council open to challenge; and that there should be a detailed review of 
proposals with a lengthier targeted consultation process and that the policy decision 
be delayed by a year to allow for that review. 
 
Following further discussion it was: 
 
AGREED: (by 8 votes for to 3 against) to recommend to Cabinet: 
 
(a) to seek legal advice to ensure that the manner of the consultation has not left 

the council open to challenge; 
(b) that there should be a detailed review of proposals and a lengthier, targeted 

consultation process with this policy decision to be deferred for a year in order 
for that review to take place in a thorough and measured way.  

 

5/13 PRESENTATION FROM CHILDREN, EDUCATION AND FAMILIES 
DIRECTORATE ON EDUCATION STRATEGY AND PERFORMANCE  
(Agenda No. 5) 
 
The Committee had before them the Children’s Strategy and received a presentation 
on the work of the Children, Education & Families Directorate. 
 
Members generally found the Strategy encouraging and Frances Craven undertook 
to take up the point that it be reviewed for plain English. She stressed that it was a 
working document.  
 
A member who was a governor of a school referred to plans in her school to try and 
involve parents in helping other parents who needed that support. This was a great 
initiative and she questioned what the Council was doing about adult learning 
courses. Frances Craven commented that this was a discussion the Committee might 
wish to have with head teachers and schools as it was not within her remit as they 
had no budget. The Chairman suggested that consideration of the wider remit of this 
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committee and whether it should include life ling learning was part of a future 
discussion for Member. 
 
A note of caution was sounded by a member who drew attention to the role of the 
Local Authority set out in the Vision on page 5 of the Strategy. He queried what was 
achievable for the Local Authority when working with autonomous schools and 
stressed that the main aspect was to provide challenge. However he was worried that 
the knowledge base would shift from the local authority. It was noted that this was a 
further possible area for consideration by the Committee. 
 
 
The time now being 1.21 pm the Chairman proposed and it was agreed to close the 
meeting without consideration of the following items.  
 
Discussion of Terms of Reference 
Forward Plan and Committee Business 
 
It was AGREED that an informal planning session be arranged for members of the 
Committee before the next meeting. 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 in the Chair 

  
Date of signing  2013 


